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February 20, 2017
GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

Call to Order 7:02 p.m.  Sam Daniel, Co-Chair   

GBOS Attending are:  Mike Edgington, Jerry Fox, Robert Snitzer, Eryn Boone, Sam Daniel
Agenda Revisions and Approval
February 20, 2017 Regular Meeting Agenda Approved
January 16, 2017 Regular Meeting Minutes approved
January 30, 2017 GBOS/MOA Quarterly Meeting Minutes approved 

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Update on GBOS Seat D vacancy; Designate Fire/Cemetery Supervisor
Mike Edgington has been formally appointed by Mayor Berkowitz and is now the Fire/Cemetery Supervisor.  His appointment to GBOS leaves a vacancy on the Public Safety Advisory Committee.  People interested in serving on this committee should send in their resume by Friday.

2. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee – Brian Burnett
GTC meeting was held on Feb 7.  GTC received an update on the ballot proposition to annex land so that trailheads/parking areas and hand tram will be within the Girdwood Valley Service Area, allowing MOA staff and funds to be used in those areas.

Girdwood Nordic Ski Club (GNSC) proposed trails were discussed at GTC.  Some within the GTC are not sold on the trail proposal.  GTC moved to request that GNSC and GTC create a small task force to work on the trail concept together to consider compromises.  GTC concerns are related to width of the proposed trail and it’s routing.

There are currently about 16 people grooming trails this winter, working in tandem and keeping the trails in great shape.
GTC discussed summer work plans, is planning to apply for a grant to pay for another week of SCA trail work.

Projects are to work on the Beaver Pond Trail, Virgin Creek Falls trail, Iditarod NHT.

Currently GTC has $11,000 in their Girdwood Inc account.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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b. Girdwood Area Plan Review – Diana Livingston/Lewis Leonard

Diana stated that the Review committee is seeking funding to complete a community survey.

HLB has promised $10,000 toward the project, and committee is seeking matching funds.
Hal Hart, MOA Planning director told GBOS at the Quarterly meeting in January that he would like to meet in Girdwood with GAP committee and stakeholders in the next 2 weeks.

Lewis Leonard added that he and Diana Livingston met with Kyle and Margaret to review current GAP Plan.  There are 8 sections to the plan that would be easy to break apart and have sub-committees work through on a grassroots level.  

Sam Daniel encourages the review committee to meet with Hal Hart in the next 2 weeks.  Diana Livingston is going to set up that meeting and will let committee members know when it is scheduled.  
Committee is looking for more members to join the effort.  At this meeting, the following people indicated interest in helping:  Sam Daniel, Jerry Fox, Diane Powers, Andy Hehnlin.  Also Nicole with HLB offered her support.
c. Girdwood Family Village/TASC – Lynne Doran/Diana Livingston

GBOS previously has resolved to support the TASC exploration of the concept of the Little Bears, Health Clinic & wellness center combination project; more recently GBOS has resolved to support the addition of mixed-use housing in a public/private partnership to achieve the mission of creating this project.  The location selected is near the ball field; project is called Girdwood Family Village.  Group is now meeting with Rasmuson Foundation to work on funding a pre-development survey; overall goal is to apply for pre-development program as well.

3. Legislative Report – Sue Kennedy on behalf of Jennifer Johnston, Bill Evans and John Weddleton
Jennifer Johnston:  Will be in Anchorage at the Legislative Information Office on SAT 2/25 from 10A-12P.  Legislature takes up the full budget next week.  You can follow her information on Facebook or be added to her email distribution list.  HB115 takes on changes to the Alaska Permanent Fund, Income Tax, and Capital Gains Tax.
Bill Evans and John Weddleton:  Special Election with ballot measure for Girdwood Annexation of lands is on track to be voted on during the regular general election on April 4.

Turnagain Arm Community Council meeting last THU involved proposal by MOA to create a Turnagain Arm Service Area for policing.  This service area would include the communities of Bird, Indian, Rainbow, Portage and Crow Creek Subdivision, as well as Fire Island.  The proposal is to create a service area that pays .5 mills to raise $50,000.  APD Response would be to the communities for reported major crimes; no patrols, no minor incidents and APD would be reimbursed for their officers’ time based on their contract rate.  If funds are not spent fully over the year, and areas will not be taxed the full amount.  This plan does not address Seward Highway at all.

AST has announced that they will pull out of highway enforcement except for the highway safety patrols as of April 30.

Bed tax proposal did not make it out of the Anchorage Assembly.

Fluoride petition did not receive enough signatures to be placed on the ballot.

MOA is working on disbursal of the $20,000 grant for GVT

Leases at the Girdwood Industrial park will be on the Assembly Agenda on Feb 28

Lease of the ACS space for police office will be on the Assembly Agenda on Feb 28 

4. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni

Library has extra programs this week as its parent teacher conference week.

Check their FB page, library posts all their activities and events.
New program for kids:  Speed Dating with Books, on Saturday

5. Liaison Report  - Kyle Kelley

Parks and Rec:

Working on re-hire of Reilly Buck for summer Parks Caretaker position this summer.  Planning to bump him up to 30 hours/week and adding trash responsibilities to this job.

Ben Grothe is planning to stay on as campground host through the summer.

Staff are working on a summer projects list and creating materials list for purchase.

Skate Park Committee volunteered at the Alyeska Resort Showdown Throwdown event this weekend.  Received donations from attendees as well as receiving donation from Alyeska Resort.

Girdwood Parks and Rec will be posting the Turf contract soon.  This could be a great local opportunity for summer work.

Picket Fundraiser and Skate park fundraisers are on-going. Thank you Patrick Scardinia for donating time to create the pickets.

Planning beautification and weeding in early June

Sent out all info to grantees for GBOS grants. 

Other grants:  Working on signs for Town Square Park; will seek 2nd grant for materials and installation of the signs.

Thanks to trail groomers for all their work getting the Nordic and multi-use trails in great shape.

Reminder to dog owners to pick up their dog’s waste and put it in the trash cans.  

Cemetery Committee:  
Working on proposal that will create permitting, engineering & design.

Roads:  

Winter conditions and experienced some difficulty with equipment in recent storms..  Don’t let kids play in the berms when equipment is near.

Call road hotline if there are problems:  343-8374

Next summer, contractors will come to complete some of last year’s projects:
Egloff – landscaping

Alyeska Highway/Bike path:  Finish landscaping
Fire Station:  sealed 2 buildings where they join; workout room and kitchen are sheet rocked and painted.
Budget:
Undesignated Fund has $150,000 in it (funds have been removed to be used for ACS Office lease)

Jan roads bill was $69,500.
Public Works @ 11% of budget

Roads 406 account has $150,000

Parks is 1% of budget
parks 406 account has $275,700.  This budget is likely to pay for flashing x-walk light.

406 account for community room has $74,000.

Diana Livingston commends roads crew and plow drivers for their hard work.  Bob Wolfe and Andy Hehnlin are key to keeping Girdwood moving in the winter

Lewis Leonard states that completion of Egloff project needs to include drainage in the parking lot at Little Bears/KEUL.  Old power pole can be removed and underground ACS cable to accomplish drainage.

Jerry Fox asks about the fire station project budget:

Kyle states that there are some change orders to review and he plans to have the back parking lot paved through this project.  Hoping to change the landscaping requirement so that there don’t need to be trees planted between the fire hall and the Girdwood Park.
Currently none of the $250,000 encumbered by GBOS for the Fire Hall has been touched, and it is unlikely now that a large expense will arise.

Sam Daniel thanks Kyle for his work managing the roads contract.

6. Supervisor Reports
A) Public Safety & Utilities – Sam Daniel

Police Report – Chief Schofield called in for this meeting.  Report is at the back of the room.  Main item is that there have been a rash of break-ins of vehicles in the trail parking lots.  He reminds people to remove valuables, lock doors, and report anything suspicious.

Working with Kyle and Anchorage Parking Authority to receive MOU with MOA to issue parking tickets.

PSAC Report – Mike Edgington and Mike Opalka report that they attended the Turnagain Arm Community Council (TACC) meeting last week.  TACC includes Bird, Rainbow, Portage.  MOA is proposing a ballot measure for the TACC, Fire Island and Crow Creek subdivision to create their own Public Safety Service area for APD response. The .5 mill assessment will bring in $50,000 in tax revenue to be spent down on a case-by-case basis.  Funds remaining will be rolled over to the next year and tax bill will be lowered to reflect the balance remaining.  This provides service for the communities now that AST is no longer responding off the highway.  Crow Creek neighborhood residents were not consulted on being included in this police service area.  After discussion of this proposed ballot measure, the TACC voted 27-9 in favor of the proposal.

Col Cockrell also attended the TACC meeting last week.  He confirmed that after 4/31 there will be no AST response to major highway incidents.  This exposes a problem in how to handle a situation on the Seward Highway; Suzanne Fleet-Green says that MOA is working on a solution.

Mike Opalka restates that this solution doesn’t resolve anything for the Seward Highway issue, which will result in lengthy highway closure if there is a serious accident on the road.

Group discusses what WPD will do if there is a call up Crow Creek Road:
Before May 1:  If there is a call that AST cannot respond to, WPD will respond and will track their hours to be discussed with AST after the fact.
After May 1 if the measure passes to create service area that Crow Creek belongs to:  WPD to respond to call and track hours, turn them in to MOA/APD for reimbursement.

After May 1 if the measure does not pass:  Response unknown.

Group discusses that the moral obligation of the GVFD is not the same as the legal obligation of the police.

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors clarifies that after the Alaska State Troopers are no longer serving Crow Creek Road, response of the Whittier Police Department to a serious incident in the Crow Creek subdivision is at the discretion of the Whittier Police Chief, who will make his decision based on the seriousness of the incident and the preparedness of this officers to handle it. 

Mike Edgington states that this comes down to the distinction of who has responsibility versus who responds.  If the ballot measure doesn’t pass, no policing authority has responsibility to respond.  If the ballot measure does pass, APD is responsible and WPD can offer mutual aid


Utilities – Sam Daniel

No Report

B) Land Use – Jerry Fox states that most items at Land Use are on the GBOS

agenda.  One item that is not on this agenda is the Girdwood Nordic Ski Club presentation of new proposed trail.  This is not on the agenda because GNSC has not asked to move forward from GTC and LUC sub-committees at this time.
Industrial Park leasing process and vision for the future

Nicole Jones-Vogel is attending the meeting to provide information from HLB leasing.

Industrial park has been platted and planned for development in 3 phases through AWWU need to formalize their ownership of the land that the treatment center is on.

Total parcel is 170.4 acres and is valued at $1.77 million.

Phase I, which includes AWWU parcel, included 5 parcels, which went out to bid to the three existing permittees. The last 2 parcels were leased to the highest bidders in a closed bid process.  Leases are currently below fair market value because the land not fully developed.  Once land is developed, the cost of the leases will go up to fair market value. 

Next step is for the Anchorage Assembly to approve the leases of the 5 lots in Phase I on Feb 28.  After that, road project will go out to bid, with the plan to complete the road in summer, 2017.

Phase II does not have the financial backing of AWWU, and HLB does not have the funds to develop the lots, estimated to be $17 million.  Development of this land will not begin until funding is secured, although plans for the development were included in the initial platting.  Requirement to fill lots with quality of non-organic soil to height of proposed road.

Bob Wolfe states that the community relies on the businesses that use space at the Industrial Park.  The infrastructure needed by those businesses is enough space to store equipment, warm equipment (garage), store sand and gravel.  Leasing land to put this infrastructure on is unreasonable.  

Main elements Bob describes are:

Industrial park lots should be available for sale versus lease.

Need for larger lots to accommodate the infrastructure such as garage

Phase II needs to be on the front burner, not waiting for funds for development.

Need for space for snow dumps

Jerry Fox asks for information about sale of Industrial Park lots.

Nicole answers that it is not recommended by HLB to sell lots as they then lose management responsibility for the industrial park.  This is something that local involvement could impact.  HLB is updating their work plan, and a change in this concept could be recommended by the community.

Andy Hehnlin states that the plan is premature in paving the road this year.  Development of lots will require a lot of fill to be hauled over the road after it has been paved.  In addition, placement of sewer line under the road bed will lift to road by 6-8’.

Andy’s recommendations are:

Delay road construction and paving

Review Title 21, Chapter 9 to see if all the development planned is really necessary to meet the community’s needs.

Bring community in to platting for phase 2 and 3.

Jacky Graham states that the community should be involved in this as contractors will need to pass the increase in fees to their customers.

Sam Daniel asks Nicole how to facilitate change in the current plans.  Should LUC meet with leases, and can the asphalt be delayed in phase 1?

As far as term of lease vs owning land, HLB conditions of lease are pretty long-term:

Two lease structures: a 5 year lease with 6-5 year renewals (35 years total) or a 30 year lease with a 25 year renewal (55 years total).

Nicole confirms it is possible to delay road construction/pavement temporarily.

Marco Zaccaro recommends review of this item of Title 21, Chapter 9.

Brian Burnett recommends that this item is added to the LUC/GBOS Joint meeting agenda, and Sam states that it should also go on the MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting agenda 

C) Roads- Robert Snitzer/Liaison Report
January storms & community concerns of contractor performance were discussed in liaison report.  No additional report.
D) Parks & Recreation – Eryn Boone/Liaison Report
No additional report
E) Fire & Cemetery –Interim Chief Will Day
Mike Edgington agreed to serve as the supervisor overseeing Fire and Cemetery.
Chief Day reports that GVFD responded to 77 calls so far in 2017.

Fire All slated to be complete in May/June.

Recruiting going well for Chief position.  Interviews should start soon; hope is to have someone in place April 1, but that may be a little optimistic.

Cemetery update – Tommy O’Malley
CRW report shows 7 acres of land in the preferred parcel is suitable for full body burial.  Dept of Health and Human Services is ready to receive responsibility for management of the cemetery.  Next step is to have engineering firm put together full packet of permitting, preliminary plan and construction cost estimate.  GBOS will need to fund creation of the construction packet through tax funds.

Tommy met with Girdwood Trails Committee and requested that they help in reviewing the parcel and making recommendations for trail routes through the cemetery grounds after thaw in May.
Tommy mentions that the Anchorage Cemetery has only about 20 years before it is full, and there may be help in developing the Girdwood Cemetery with municipal bond.

Cemetery meeting early in March.

Eryn Boone asked about CRW concerns about groundwater in the cemetery site.  Tommy says they’ll have to design the cemetery around those areas of concern.

Public Comment:

Albert Fogle, candidate for Anchorage Assembly for South Anchorage.
An Iraq war veteran and graduate of UAA; platform is: Effective Public Safety force; Sustainable budgets; Fair Tax structure that is not only based on taxing property owners.

 Email: fogleforassembly@gmail.com; or call 406-1499

OLD BUSINESS:
7.  
Agenda Item LUC 1701-04:
Review of Liquor License renewal applications for Alyeska Resort, Double Musky, Tesoro 2 Go Mart & Silvertip Grill
This is 2nd presentation of the renewals, except for Silvertip.  No comments from LUC 

forwarded up from LUC.  There has been no concern expressed about any of these liquor 

permits.

8. 
Status of ACS building space for police office at a cost of approx. $1300/month including utilities and building improvements, to be paid for through 2016 collected public safety tax revenues.

Lease has been presented to the Anchorage Assembly and is due for vote on Feb 28.

$12,000 has been moved from the Undesignated fund to pay for this lease.

Last week, ACS contacted MOA and let them know that tenant improvements were

more expensive than originally budgeted.  They tried to increase the amount to be paid by

GVSA, but have opted not to pursue those funds.

Construction timeline is for move-in approximately March 17.

No progress on sign for the outside of the building; probably it will say “Police” in reflective 

lettering, this will be confirmed at next PSAC meeting.

9.
Status of purchase of equipment and appliances for GVFD to be purchased with $50,000 in GVFD’s Unused Capital Funds.
GVFD provided a preliminary list to Kyle Kelley which was over the $50,000 budget.  Chief Day 
states that  they’ve been working on the list and are now at $49,000.  GVFD to provide list at 
the GBOS meeting in March.
10.
Status of Pedestrian activated crosswalk sign at Hightower/Egloff and Alyeska
Highway.

Kyle reports that the MOA and SOA are continuing to work through agreement issues.  Mike Abbott told the GBOS at the Quarterly meeting in January that if Girdwood will get this light.
Abbott encouraged GBOS to pursue engineering.  Kyle has a meeting on Wednesday with contractor so that plans are in place once MOA and SOA come to agreement.

11. 
Agenda Item LUC 1611-06:
Status of ballot measure to add uninhabited land to the Girdwood Valley Service Area so that municipal staff and funds can be used to work on trails there.  
This ordinance will be on a special ballot to allow for map to clearly describe the locations of the 

GVSA to be expanded.  Ballot will only be voted on within the GVSA.  Passing this ordinance will 

allow for funds to be spent on trails and trailheads for:  Winner Creek/Hand tram; California 

Creek/Abes Trail; Virgin Creek Trail.
This is to be addressed at the Anchorage Assembly meeting on Feb 28 to be voted on at the

same time as the municipal election.

12.
Update on Municipal Bed Tax

No update.  This measure did not make it through the Anchorage Assembly and will not be on the April Ballot.
13.
Review of the GBOS Operating Procedures. 
Eryn provided updates to the operating procedures.  Will bring redline document to GBOS for review in March.
14. 
First Quarter Revisions to GBOS budgets.

Surplus funding from the 2016 police tax
Currently estimate about $150,000 of unspent funds could be re-appropriated to 2017 to offset tax burden.
Cemetery Funding:  As discussed earlier, GBOS will need to fund next step, creation of a packet that includes permitting, engineering and development of cemetery.

In order to be included in revisions, the information must be in to the MOA in March.  1st Quarter revisions are taken up by the newly seated assembly after the April Municipal election.

15.
GBOS to consider writing a letter to the MOA to support the efforts of the GVFD to receive written clarification of procedures in the event of closure of the Seward Highway after AST withdrawal on April 30, 2017.
Motion:  

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to write a Resolution of Support on behalf of the Girdwood Volunteer Fire Department to receive written clarification of procedures to be followed in the event of closure of the Seward highway after Alaska State Troopers withdraw their service on April 30, 2017.

Motion by Eryn Boone/2nd by Jerry Fox

Motion carries 5-0

Sam Daniel requests that the topic of Seward Highway enforcement be added to the March GBOS agenda as new business.  This item, although outside of the GBOS service area, is impactful to all our community.  Sam states that Suzanne Fleet-Green has promised APD response to highway incidents without chargeback to the Turnagain Arm communities, but there has been no formal statement of this.

NEW BUSINESS:  
16.  
Agenda Item LUC 1702-05:
Discuss Agenda topics for the GBOS/LUC Joint Meeting on March 20.
GBOS Operating Procedures

Girdwood Industrial Park

Seward Highway Policing

Public Safety in Crow Creek Subdivision 
17.
 Agenda Item LUC 1702-06:
Cirque Property (Alyeska Resort) introducing a proposal for a text amendment to the 21.09-2 table of allowed uses, amending GRST1 and GRST2 to place a ‘T’ in their respective columns in the Marijuana Retail Sales Establishment Row. (Marco Zaccaro & Randall Call)
Alyeska Resort is interested in having the text amendment to allow marijuana retail sales in GRST1 and GRST2.  Restrictions still will exist to preclude sale of marijuana in buildings that also have residences.  
Similar to the brewery, the process for this is for the text amendment to be presented at LUC and GBOS with 2 meetings; then to the pre-application meeting with planning department.  Planning will write the ordinance, which will be considered by planning and zoning, and then it will be sent to the Anchorage Assembly for hearing/approval.

Anyone wanting to sell marijuana in the locations that are added will then need to have LUC/GBOS hearing x2; hearing & review with the Anchorage Assembly and complete a concurrent process on the state level.
Marco states that resort does not plan to open retail marijuana store at this time, but want to have the text amendment made.

Jacky Graham says that Girdwood should think about how many pot shops it wants to have in this valley before moving forward on the text amendment.

18.
Forest Fair Permitting
Site plan for 2017 Forest Fair was provided to GBOS at this meeting.

Forest Fair is working on security contract and parking agreement with Alyeska Resort.

Forest Fair plans to have all permit requirements met at March GBOS meeting.

Looking for volunteers to help during the Forest Fair:  girdwoodforestfairies@gmail.com
Action Item Updates as assigned:
None

Request for Executive Session:
None

Other:

None

Adjourn 9:50PM
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